  LUDHAM PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of a Meeting of Ludham Parish Council held on Tuesday 2nd September 2014
in the Church Room, Ludham at 7.30pm.

Present: 
Mr M Flett (Chairman)










Mrs C Willoughby

Mrs K Bates

Mrs S Farnsworth

Mr J Usher
Mr A Lupson

Mr B Tubby

Mr J Youngs

Mrs J Beardshaw, Clerk
Welcome to the public: There were 12 members of the public present, together with the District Councillor. 
Apologies for absence: Mr M Monk, Mr D Ritchie, Mrs C Wall, Mr B Webb
Declarations of interest: None 

Minutes of the meeting held on Tuesday 5th August were approved  
Matters Arising: 

· Update on Ludham Bridge / St Benet’s Path.  The Chairman informed the Council that the Clerk had written to John Packman, Chief Executive at the Broads Authority to explain that the Parish Council was frustrated by the delays.  She had received a letter back from him explaining that ‘there is a need for three legal agreements with individual landowners, all of whom had specific requirements regarding the route on their land.  Additionally it has been difficult contacting one of the landowners as he is often out of the country.  Happily we have the text of the individual agreements from all the landowners but unfortunately it is not just a simple matter of getting the agreements prepared and signed as in order to bring the path into being we are required to carry out works to establish the path on the ground within a period specified in the agreements.  In this case the list of works includes the provision of gates, stock proof fencing, steps, signage, ditch clearance works and in one section the deposition of material to raise the level of the path to provide a dry walking route.  These works have to be programmed to coincide with the finalisation of the agreements and we are not currently in a position to carry out the full list of works as our Operations Team has a very full work programme which has to be apportioned between navigation and countryside works.’ The Chairman and the Council agreed that the letter had provided no new information but that it was important to continue to badger the Broads Authority to ensure that the path is available as soon as possible.
· Councillors confirmed that the jetting of the drains around the village had not been done.  There was some concern that if it rains heavily again then the village will become flooded in various areas.  The Clerk had chased Highways on a number of occasions and would do so again

Correspondence:

1. PCSO report.  The Clerk had received an email from Laura Bennett explaining that her shift pattern meant that she would be unable to attend the meeting.  She had sent her report by email as follows:  there had been 12 calls from the area since the last meeting: 3 reports of rowdy or nuisance behaviour, 1 call for a concern for safety, 3 calls for information purposes, 1 report of criminal damage, 1 report of suspicious circumstances, 1 report of a civil dispute, 1 road related call, 1 report of a theft.  There had also been 2 reported crimes: 1 theft from a garden in Staithe Road where an antique light was stolen.  This occurred between 25th July and 3rd August, 1 criminal damage to a toilet door at the Public toilets at Ludham Bridge.  This occurred between 6th and 13th August.  Noted.  Mr Youngs also reported that the Village Hall had been broken into during the previous weekend.  Doors had been broken, a glazed window had been broken and there was various other damage to the building.  The Village Hall committee was considering whether to claim on insurance.  Mr Youngs asked that Councillors and members of the public are vigilant.
2. Mazars.  Receipt of annual return.  The Clerk reported that the Annual Return had been returned and had been signed off by Mazars.  They had noted, though, that the Precept and the Grant should have been split and not included them in box 1 (precept).  In future this will be amended on the paperwork.  

3. PCC.  The PCC had thanked the Parish Council for their kind offer of benches but had replied that they had enough benches in the churchyard already.  It was suggested that the Clerk ask the Bowls Club if they would like the benches.

Agenda items:

1. Parish Council website.  The Clerk had started building this site and it is live to be viewed, but it still needed some considerable work.  The Clerk thanked the Archive Group for the information borrowed from them.  It was agreed that the Clerk would change the website content to show only Councillor email and telephone number, not their addresses.  
2. Bottle recycling. From the 1st of October villagers would be able to use their green bins for glass and other recycling.  The Council agreed that it was important to retain the bottle banks, and gave the Clerk authority to act on their behalf to replace the banks and make arrangements with service providers and NCC as required.  It was noted that the Parish Council did not like the current bottle banks

Reports:  
Mr Usher reported that the PCSO Laura Bennett would be holding a surgery outside Throwers from 11am until 12 noon on Saturday 27th September.  
Adjourn meeting
County / District Councillor Reports:  County Councillor Dave Thomas had not been able to attend the meeting.  District Councillor Paul Williams noted that he believed that the target date for the opening of the St Benets to Ludham Bridge pathway was January.  
A member of the public noted the problems with drainage and that the drains needed jetting.  A member of the public asked if any Councillors knew of any land available where an exceptions housing scheme could be built.  No Councillors knew of any.  It was understood that North Norfolk District Council (David Williams) continued to look for potential sites.  A member of East Ruston Parish Council was available to speak with Ludham Parish Council regarding their PC experiences if and when the requirement arises.
A member of the public asked if the memorial bench on School Close should be returned to the family.  The Clerk  would research this and the Parish Council agreed that this was a good idea.  

A member of the public asked if the PCSO should not be able to hold her surgery somewhere else rather than outside Throwers.  Councillors agreed that this was the centre of the village and definitely the best location so that people could see her.  The Clerk was asked to confirm with the PCSO that she was happy with the location of her surgeries and to ask if she wished to hold them elsewhere in the village

Mr Youngs asked if the Clerk had arranged for the hedge cutting to be done this year.  The Clerk agreed to chase Keith Debbage again.  The Clerk was also asked to contact Cty Cllr Dave Thomas regarding the 30mph sign opposite the Village Hall which is covered with foliage

Reconvene meeting.

Planning Applications:

1. NNDC.  PF/14/0664.  14 Catfield Road.  A Development Committee site meeting took place August 28th regarding this intended property.  The Chairman noted that there was another meeting regarding this application on Thursday 4th September, which he himself would be attending.
2. BA.  BA/2014/0271/HOUSEH.  Hall Common Farm, Hall Common.  Proposed new boathouse with slipway, new and replacement quayheading and boardwalk.  The Chairman noted that this property was within a conservation area.  The Council agreed ‘no comment’ on this application. 
Planning Decisions:

1. NNDC.  Yew Tree Cottage, Staithe Road.  Erection of two-storey rear extension.  Permitted.  Noted
Payments: 

1. S/O: Peakes.  Grass cutting.  £259.  Authorised
2. Chq no 1008.  NALC.  Cilca training.  £73.  Authorised

3. Chq no 1009. Clerk salary and expenses.  £360.13.  Authorised

4. Chq no 1010. Mazars.  External audit.  £120 inc £20 VAT.  Authorised
At the Chairman’s discretion: 
Other items to be noted or for future agendas:
Apologies for the next meeting:  
Items for the Parish News: 
1. Pathway update
2. Bottle Banks
The meeting closed at 8.24pm
Next meeting
The next meeting of the Parish Council would take place on Tuesday 7th October 2014
